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HONORING THOMAS SAMUEL 
STEPHENS 

HON. SAM GRAVES 
OF MISSOURI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, May 4, 2011 

Mr. GRAVES of Missouri. Mr. Speaker, I 
proudly pause to recognize the life of Thomas 
Samuel Stephens of Cameron, Missouri. 
Thomas’ achievements and service, both to 
his country and his community, were great 
and we are indebted to him for his sacrifices. 

Mr. Speaker, Thomas Samuel Stephens 
was born on June 8, 1918, in Temple, Texas, 
to his parents, Lessie and Rufus Stephens. 
On January 14, 1944, Thomas had the fortune 
of marrying the love his life, Euclid Elizabeth 
Stockton, at their church in Temple, Texas. 
Together they raised one daughter, Patti Jane. 
Thomas passed away on December 2, 2010, 
in Kansas City, Missouri. 

Mr. Speaker, Thomas was a true patriot. He 
served in the 80th Infantry Division, 3rd Army, 
319 Regiment C Company, 4th Platoon under 
General George Patton from August 26, 1943 
to March 29, 1946. He received the Purple 
Heart, EAME Campaign Medal with one 
Bronze Service Star, an American Theatre 
Campaign Medal and a Victory Medal, as well 
as a Sharpshooter and Rifle pin. 

Mr. Speaker, after being honorably dis-
charged, Thomas received his Masters De-
gree and taught at the University of Texas 
A&M in the Horticulture Department from 
1948–1953. Thomas then spent the rest of his 
career working for the United States Depart-
ment of Agriculture’s Agriculture Research 
Service, actively engaging in food and food 
storage research that is used in the food prod-
ucts we enjoy in every grocery store today. 

Mr. Speaker, in addition to Thomas’ patriot-
ism and contributions to agriculture in the 
United States, Thomas also had a passion of 
enjoying God’s world by fishing, campaigning 
and planting trees. Thomas was active in his 
church and enjoyed singing, having been a 
part of the first group of Singing Cadets at 
Texas A&M. Thomas deeply loved his family. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask that you join me in hon-
oring the life of Thomas Samuel Stephens. I 
am truly grateful for his service to our country 
and his contributions to agriculture. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF MARCUS HIGH 
SCHOOL FOR WINNING THE BOYS 
BASKETBALL 5A UIL STATE 
CHAMPIONSHIP 

HON. MICHAEL C. BURGESS 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, May 4, 2011 

Mr. BURGESS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize Marcus High School in Flower 
Mound, Texas. The Marcus varsity boys’ bas-
ketball team won the 5A UIL State Champion-

ship. The Marcus Marauders beat Garland 
Lakeview, 40–38, in the final to finish the sea-
son 39–1. Led by Head Coach Danny Hender-
son, these young men are exemplary rep-
resentatives of their school and should be very 
proud of what they have accomplished. 

This is not the first time I have had the 
pleasure of highlighting the accomplishments 
of Marcus High School, and I have a sneaking 
suspicion that it will not be the last. With the 
level of teamwork and perseverance that is 
present in this North Texas high school, it is 
no wonder that they are an ‘‘Exemplary Cam-
pus’’. 

It is inspiring to recognize such ambitious 
young student athletes who are making a 
positive impact in our community. I am 
pleased to have the opportunity to represent 
these young men, and their classmates and 
teachers in the U.S. House of Representa-
tives. Congratulations on being the 5A UIL 
Boys Basketball State Champions. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF LOIS GERAGE- 
LAMB 

HON. PETE SESSIONS 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, May 4, 2011 

Mr. SESSIONS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize Lois Gerage-Lamb, a dedicated ed-
ucator at Lakewood Elementary in Dallas, 
Texas who is retiring this year. 

After moving to Lakewood in the early 
1980s, Lois joined the staff at Lakewood Ele-
mentary in 1987. Her twenty-four years of 
service speak loudly of her patience, dedica-
tion, and passion for teaching. Both of my 
sons, Bill and Alex, had the privilege of having 
Lois as their teacher. Her commitment to pro-
viding students with a quality education was 
evident in her work ethic and enthusiasm. 
Known for her upbeat personality and ‘‘can- 
do’’ philosophy, Lois has instilled confidence in 
her students and inspired them to reach for 
their dreams. 

Outside of the classroom, Lois is a well- 
known community leader. She currently serves 
as the President of Little People of America, 
Inc. (LPA), a national advocacy and support 
group for dwarfs and their families. In this ca-
pacity, she has oversees the 6,000 member 
organization and works tirelessly to raise 
awareness. Lois is a demonstrated leader with 
tremendous strength and great fervor and 
compassion. 

She will be greatly missed at Lakewood Ele-
mentary. I am thankful for dedicated educators 
like Lois and for the positive impact they have 
on our children. Mr. Speaker, I ask my es-
teemed colleagues to join me in recognizing 
Lois for her service. I wish her all the best in 
her future endeavors. 

CONGRATULATING THE 2011 NCAA 
DIVISION II WOMEN’S CHAM-
PIONS CLAYTON STATE UNIVER-
SITY 

HON. DAVID SCOTT 
OF GEORGIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Wednesday, May 4, 2011 

Mr. DAVID SCOTT of Georgia. Mr. Speaker, 
I stand before you today to honor the Clayton 
State University Women’s Basketball Team for 
winning the 2011 NCAA Division II National 
Championship. The Lady Lakers defeated the 
Michigan Tech Huskies 69-50 in a game that 
gave Clayton State its first national champion-
ship. Clayton State ended the season with a 
53-1 record and the number one ranking in 
the USA Today/ESPN Division II Coaches’ 
Poll. 

These young women have demonstrated a 
tremendous amount of hard work, persever-
ance and sportsmanship. There is no doubt 
that this team will serve as excellent role mod-
els for young women and future athletes ev-
erywhere. 

Coach Dennis Cox also deserves to be rec-
ognized for his critical role in leading Clayton 
State to victory. He was recently named the 
2011 Schelde North America/Division II Bul-
letin Coach of the Year and the Women’s Bas-
ketball Coaches Association Coach of the 
Year. 

My fellow colleagues please join me in hon-
oring Coach Cox and the Clayton State Lady 
Lakers for an outstanding year. 

f 

REPEALING MANDATORY FUNDING 
FOR STATE HEALTH INSURANCE 
EXCHANGES 

SPEECH OF 

HON. JANICE D. SCHAKOWSKY 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Tuesday, May 3, 2011 

The House in Committee of the Whole 
House on the State of the Union had under 
consideration the bill (H.R. 1213) to repeal 
mandatory funding provided to States in the 
Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act 
to establish American Health Benefit Ex-
changes: 

Ms. SCHAKOWSKY. Mr. Chair, I rise in op-
position to H.R. 1213. 

This bill would eliminate funding for a key 
component of the Affordable Care Act’s cov-
erage expansion—the State-based health in-
surance Exchanges. 

The Exchanges are the chief vehicle 
through which we will give millions of individ-
uals and small businesses—currently locked 
out of the market—access to affordable cov-
erage. 

The Affordable Care Act provides each 
State with the flexibility to design its own Ex-
change—tailored to meet the needs of its resi-
dents, strengthen the private insurance mar-
ket, and provide consumer protections. 
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This bill repeals the funding for the Ex-

changes and eliminates that flexibility. 
Repeal would deny Illinois and every other 

State the funding needed to setup a unique 
State solution for improving and fixing broken 
insurance markets. 

This bill undermines the work already being 
done in Illinois and, given the State budget sit-
uation, will likely mean Illinois would be unable 
to run its own State-based health insurance 
Exchange. 

In September, Illinois received a $1 million 
grant to begin planning and establishing its 
Exchange. 

Without funding to move to implementation, 
we won’t have the resources to get our Ex-
change up and running and millions of Illi-
noisans will lose access to affordable, ade-
quate health insurance coverage. 

f 

HONORING THE LIFE OF MAYOR 
DEBORAH DUNCAN DUBOIS 

HON. ALCEE L. HASTINGS 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, May 4, 2011 

Mr. HASTINGS of Florida. Mr. Speaker, I 
rise today to commemorate the life of Deborah 
Duncan DuBois, who passed away on April 
30, 2011. Mrs. DuBois, known to family, 
friends and admirers as ‘‘Desca,’’ was serving 
her second term as Mayor of the Town of 
Lake Park, Florida at the time of her death, 
having been re-elected without opposition. 
Mayor DuBois loved her town and Lake Park 
citizens loved her. Her dedication to good gov-
ernment was made clear by her longtime serv-
ice on the town’s Code Compliance Board, in-
cluding six years as its chair, and her work 
with the Florida League of Cities. She also 
served on the League of Mayors and as one 
of the Palm Beach County League’s Legisla-
tive Voting Delegates. Lake Park residents are 
also indebted to Mayor DuBois for helping to 
establish the local Historical Society, serving 
as its volunteer President for several years. 

A native of Barnwell, South Carolina, Desca 
DuBois attended the University of South Caro-
lina on a theater scholarship. She also studied 
at the Columbia Museum School and, most re-
cently, attended Palm Beach Community Col-
lege, where she was accepted to the Honor 
Society. Mayor DuBois was a professor at the 
prestigious American Academy of Dramatic 
Arts in New York City, where she taught stage 
and theatrical movement. During her career, 
she also worked with the Educational TV Net-
work in South Carolina and appeared on CBS 
Network Morning News. 

Among her many talents, she was known as 
an accomplished artist, having presented a 
dozen solo art exhibits and participated in 34 
group art shows. She was proud to have indi-
vidual mural and major group mural projects in 
her curriculum vitae. 

Mr. Speaker, Deborah Duncan DuBois was 
a truly remarkable lady who represented ev-
erything that is great about America. She was 
a credit to her town, my district and our nation. 
Her absence will be felt by everyone who ap-
preciates good government, the arts and de-
votion to making our world a better place. 

HONORING THE LIFE OF PRIVATE 
BRANDON T. PICKERING 

HON. GEOFF DAVIS 
OF KENTUCKY 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, May 4, 2011 

Mr. DAVIS of Kentucky. Mr. Speaker, today 
I rise to pay tribute to Private First Class Bran-
don T. Pickering, from Ft. Thomas, Kentucky, 
who lost his life on April 10, 2011 from 
wounds he suffered while fighting enemy 
forces in Wardak Province, Afghanistan on 
April 8th. 

A 2008 graduate of Highlands High School, 
Brandon joined the Army in September 2009. 

After completing basic training at Fort 
Benning, Georgia he was assigned to the 2nd 
Battalion, 4th Infantry Regiment, 4th Brigade 
Combat Team, 10th Mountain Division, based 
in Fort Polk, Louisiana. He deployed with his 
unit to Afghanistan in October of 2010. 

His awards and decorations include: the 
Bronze Star, the Purple Heart, the National 
Defense Service Medal, the Afghanistan Cam-
paign Medal, the Global War on Terrorism 
Service Medal, the Army Service Ribbon, the 
Overseas Service Ribbon, the Army Good 
Conduct Medal, the NATO Medal and the 
Combat Infantryman Badge. 

Today, as we celebrate the life and accom-
plishments of this exceptional Kentuckian, my 
thoughts and prayers are with Brandon’s fam-
ily and friends, especially his parents. 

We are all deeply indebted to Brandon Pick-
ering for his service and his sacrifice. By giv-
ing his life for the freedom of others, we are 
reminded of the great price at which our free-
dom is preserved. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO JIM BAILEY 

HON. WILLIAM L. OWENS 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, May 4, 2011 

Mr. OWENS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
celebrate the career of Jim Bailey, who has 
served the City of Plattsburgh, New York for 
almost two decades the city’s historian. Jim 
stepped down from his post in April last 
month. 

Jim has both kept and contributed to the 
history of the city of Plattsburgh—and our re-
gion as a whole—for almost two decades. A 
native of Elizabethtown, he is a true product of 
the North Country. After graduating from 
SUNY Albany, Jim taught at Beekmantown 
Central School for more than a decade and 
also served as an adjunct professor in Mathe-
matics at Plattsburgh State. 

Jim’s dedication to his community is shown 
every day through his professional and per-
sonal relationships. He is well regarded 
throughout Clinton County and is spoke of 
highly by everyone he knows. 

Through his steadfast resolve and dedica-
tion to preserve the past events of the City of 
Plattsburgh, Jim Bailey has become a part of 
its history. 

Mr. Speaker, I rise today to express my 
gratitude and congratulations to Jim Bailey 
upon his retirement as the history of the City 
of Plattsburgh for his years of service to those 
around him. 

REPEALING MANDATORY FUNDING 
FOR SCHOOL HEALTH CENTER 
CONSTRUCTION 

SPEECH OF 

HON. EARL BLUMENAUER 
OF OREGON 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, May 3, 2011 

The House in Committee of the Whole 
House on the State of the Union had under 
consideration the bill (H.R. 1214) to repeal 
mandatory funding for school-based health 
center construction: 

Mr. BLUMENAUER. Mr. Chair, I voted 
against H.R. 1214, which would repeal the 
grants for the construction and expansion of 
school-based health centers. The Affordable 
Care Act included funding to expand school- 
based health programs across America so that 
we can provide better care for our children. 
Students who are healthy are ready to learn. 

School-based health centers provide our 
children with quality, comprehensive care that 
includes mental health services, social serv-
ices and preventative care. A survey con-
ducted by the National Assembly on School- 
Based Health Care found that when properly 
funded, school-based health centers help fill 
the gap in access to health services, espe-
cially for rural and underserved populations. 

These centers are accountable to their com-
munities through an advisory board made up 
of local representatives, family organizations 
and parents. These programs bring health 
care to our kids and provide service without 
concern for whether or not they can afford it. 

In my state of Oregon, we are part of the 
School Mental Health Capacity Building Part-
nership to examine and improve mental health 
programs to be used in school-based health 
centers. As an early-adopter state for these 
centers, Oregon was selected to be one of 
four states to lead the way on this research. 
This important work, focused on tailoring men-
tal health care to better meet our children and 
youths needs, relies on the school-based 
health center funding and will be jeopardized 
by this legislation. 

H.R. 1214 would prevent us from investing 
in our children and driving down future health 
care costs. At the start of this Congress, the 
only alternative the Republicans offered to the 
Affordable Care Act was a repeal-and-do-not- 
replace approach that is irresponsible at best. 

The Affordable Care Act is not perfect, but 
Congress should be focused on implementing 
the Act, and refining—not repealing—its provi-
sions. I oppose this legislation. 

f 

HONORING WILLIAM DOTSON— 
WEST VIRGINIA AFFORDABLE 
HOUSING HALL OF FAME IN-
DUCTEE 

HON. NICK J. RAHALL II 
OF WEST VIRGINIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, May 4, 2011 

Mr. RAHALL. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize a fellow West Virginian, William 
Dotson, who is the honored inductee of the 
West Virginia Affordable Housing Hall of 
Fame. 

It is fitting that the community of housing 
professionals honor Bill because of his sterling 
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